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Business Oregon’s economic
development spending is low
compared to some other states,
and competition for state
dollars is high. This puts a
premium on strategic use of
business awards.

Business Oregon Can Improve the Evaluation and Transparency of
Economic Development Incentives and Loan Programs

Business Oregon can better evaluate the results of
its business incentive and loan programs

Executive Summary
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In general, income tax
incentives receive more
scrutiny, including “sunset”
reviews when tax credits are
scheduled to expire. But they
also need more frequent
objective evaluation.

Business Oregon focuses on assisting
traded sector businesses. (Port of
Portland © Rigucci | Dreamstime.com)
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Oregon can improve the transparency of individual
economic development incentives and loans

Business Oregon can further improve its selection
process for Strategic Reserve Fund awards
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Recommendations

Agency Response
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Middle wage jobs pay from
$30,000 to $50,000 a year.

“Traded sector” industries sell
goods and services into markets
with national or international
competition. Examples include
manufacturing, food and
beverage processing and
internet based services.

Background

Labor:

Taxes

Supply of industrial land and timber:

Oregon’s economy is improving, but still faces 
substantial challenges 

Business Oregon is charged with developing 
Oregon’s economic strategy 
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Figure 1: Primary Business Incentive Programs

Incentive Program 2015 17 Estimated
Incentive (Millions) Description

Forgivable Loan, Loan
and Loan Guarantee Programs

Strategic Reserve Fund
(SRF) $15.1 Business Oregon’s most flexible fund. Offers forgivable loans for job

related projects. Also used for research and other non job projects.
Business Expansion
Program Included in SRF Budget Provides a forgivable loan to businesses that expand operations in

Oregon equal to the estimated increase in state income tax revenue.
Oregon Business
Development Fund $10.7 Revolving loan fund for traded sector businesses. Requires private

lender participation. Prioritizes rural or distressed areas.
Entrepreneurial
Development Loan Fund $1.5 Revolving loan fund to help startups, microenterprises, and small

businesses expand. Fills niche not served by private lenders.

Credit Enhancement Fund $5.0 Revolving loan insurance program that guarantees private sector
loans. Designed to help businesses access private capital.

Capital Access Program $1.1 Helps increase capital access for small businesses by matching
lender loan loss reserve contributions.

Innovation Grants

Oregon InC $17.9 Public private partnership that funds individual innovation
initiatives in areas where Oregon holds unique advantages.

Income Tax Incentives
Qualified Research Income
Tax Credit $20.1 Tax credit for up to 5% of qualified research activities by private

companies.
Manufacturing Business
Energy Tax Credit $22.6 Credit for manufacturers with product lines related to renewable

energy. Program is expired, but some credits are still outstanding.
Oregon New Market Tax
Credit $11.4 Helps finance investments and job creation in low income

communities. Supplements an existing federal program.
Electronic Commerce Tax
Credit $2.5 Tax credit on up to 25% of business investments in any of the 15

designated E Commerce Enterprise Zones.
Long Term Rural Enterprise
Zone Tax Credit N/A* Income tax credit up to 62.5% of business payroll costs in Long Term

Rural Enterprise Zones. Governor approves eligibility.
Oregon Investment
Advantage $13.3 Allows income from new operations to be subtracted from taxable

income for up to 9 years. Must be in a low income area.
Greenlight Oregon Labor
Rebate $0.9 Offers a cash rebate of up to 6.2% of Oregon payroll for film

production. Film and Video Office distributes.

Oregon Production
Investment Fund $22.9

Tax credit funds rebates for film and television productions,
covering a portion of goods and payroll. Film and Video Office
certifies.

Property Tax Exemptions

Strategic Investment
Program $406.3

Partial exemption on property taxes for new capital investments for
up to 15 years. Intel, in Washington and Multnomah counties,
receives about 80% of the property tax exemptions.

Standard Enterprise Zone $71.9 Exempts property taxes in locally established zones for 3 5 years.
State currently has 66 zones, 53 in rural areas.

Long Term Rural Enterprise
Zone $56.8 Allows for extended enterprise zone benefits for large projects in

rural areas. Has wage and job creation requirements.
*Estimate for the Long Term Rural Enterprise Zone Tax Credit is unavailable because too few businesses are approved for disclosure.
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Business development officers
met with nearly 500 companies
between July and December of
2016 as part of Business
Oregon’s Priority Company
Strategic Initiative.

Economic development efforts extend beyond Business Oregon

A 2011 SRF forgivable loan helped Ft.
George Brewery expand its Astoria
operations.
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Business Oregon’s limited resources put a premium 
on strategic use of incentives and loans 
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Audit Results

Cost and outcome information is critical to identifying improvements and
communicating program performance

Business Oregon can better evaluate the results of its 
business incentive and loan programs 

A Business Oregon loan supported
construction of Face Rock Creamery’s
Bandon facility.
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Private sector leverage is the
amount of private sector
lending and investment
fostered by public investments.

Business Oregon can do more to assess outcomes for its discretionary
programs
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Data Business Oregon already obtains can be used for more in depth
assessment of discretionary programs

A 2014 Business Expansion Program
forgivable loan helped Garmin AT, Inc.
expand in Salem. The company agreed
to add 65 engineering jobs.
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Figure 2: Analysis of 2011 12 Business Finance, SRF and BEP Awards Estimates Positive Returns *

Business Finance Programs Forgivable
Loans

Select Outcome Metrics
Oregon Business
Development

Fund

Credit
Enhancement

Fund

Entrepreneurial
Development
Loan Fund

Capital
Access
Program

SRF & BEP

Total Investment Amount (millions) $6.0 $6.2 $0.8 $0.2 $4.6

Net Job Growth 2012 2015 310 270 40 170 2,100
State Income Taxes Returned for Each $

Business Oregon Invested $1.20 $1.20 $1.20 $1.20 $3.60

Business Oregon Investment per
Additional Job $19,100 $23,300 $18,700 $1,400 $2,200

% of Awards to Businesses with Average
Wages Higher than the County Average 40% 30% 10% 20% 50%

* These results are estimates – the data was not detailed enough to provide precise results.

Business Oregon’s mission includes
supporting businesses that provide
living wage jobs.
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Figure 3: Most Awards Go To Non rural Areas

Business Finance Programs Forgivable Loan Programs
Oregon Business
Development

Fund

Credit
Enhancement

Fund

Entrepreneurial
Development
Loan Fund

Capital
Access
Program

Business
Finance
Total

Strategic
Reserve
Fund

Business
Expansion
Program

SRF/BEP
Total

Number of
Awards

162 319 76 438 995 146 6 152

% Rural
Awards

39% 53% 34% 44% 45% 47% 0% 45%

Investment
(millions)

$41.1 $24.2 $2.4 $1.3 $68.9 $28.8 $5.7 $34.5

% Rural
Investment

43% 48% 33% 47% 45% 36% 0% 30%

Tax incentives also need more frequent evaluation

By statute, rural areas are
located outside the urban
growth boundaries of the
Portland area and any city with
more than 30,000 people.
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Enterprise Zones

Enterprise Zone analysis highlights need for more frequent evaluation

Standard zones

Long term rural zones
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High job growth in urban and non distressed areas

High exemptions per job in the long term rural program.

Figure 4: Long term Rural Zones Have Relatively High Tax Exemptions Per Job
Standard Zones Long Term Rural Zones

Projects Reported in 2015 184 9
New Jobs Created by those Projects 7,670 620
2015 Exemptions per New Job $4,200 $54,500

High tax exemptions per job for data centers

Most of Oregon’s 66 standard
enterprise zones are in rural areas,
(marked in blue above), but zones in
Washington and Multnomah counties
accounted for much of the new jobs
reported for the program.

Facebook’s data center in Prineville.
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Sporadic evaluation of enterprise zone performance

Lack of outcome metrics and goals, incomplete data, and limited staffing
impede evaluation
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Oregon’s transparency efforts have increased substantially

Oregon can improve the transparency of individual 
economic development incentives and loans 
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Disclosure of some substantial incentives and loans remains incomplete

Figure 5: Award Reporting has Transparency Gaps

* Award program, amount, business recipient, and business location all reported.

** Other than timely repayment, Business Finance programs do not have specific performance requirements.

Subsidy Program
State
Agency

Reporting

Individual
Awards

Reported?*

Performance
Requirements

Listed?

Clear if
Business Met
Requirements?

Expected
Outcomes
Listed?

Actual
Outcomes
Listed?

Strategic Reserve Fund Bus. Or.

Business Expansion
Program

Bus. Or.  
Business Finance Loans Bus. Or.  N/A** N/A**

Oregon Innovation Council Bus. Or.

Qualified Research
Activities Tax Credits Bus. Or.

Manufacturing Business
Energy Tax Credits Bus. Or.

Or. New Market Tax
Credits Bus. Or.

Electronic Commerce Tax
Credits Revenue

Long Term Rural Tax
Credits Revenue

Oregon Investment
Advantage Tax Bus. Or.

Greenlight Oregon Labor
Rebate Tax Subtraction

Film
Office

Oregon Production
Investment Funds Tax

Film
Office

Strategic Investment
Program Property Tax Bus. Or.

Standard Enterprise Zones
Property Tax break Revenue

Long Term Rural
Enterprise Zones Property Revenue
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SRF, BEP, and Business Finance loans

Income tax incentives

Property tax exemptions

The long term rural enterprise zone program highlights transparency
challenges

Assessors’ enterprise zone
reports often exclude job and
wage data for projects.

The agency’s reporting of SRF,
BEP, and Business Finance
awards meets state laws, but
includes little information.
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Lack of outcome information

Lack of income tax credit eligibility information

Lack of financial information on income tax credits

Statutory gaps, unclear lines of responsibility, and confidentiality concerns
restrict disclosure

Statutory gaps

The confidentiality of tax return
data and Employment
Department job and wage data
can limit transparency.
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Unclear responsibility

Confidentiality concerns

Transparency can be adjusted to address confidentiality concerns
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Business Oregon has added more risk analysis to the SRF selection process

Business Oregon can further improve its selection 
process for Strategic Reserve Fund awards 

A 2010 SRF forgivable loan contributed
to The Murphy Company’s
refurbishment of a plywood mill in
Rogue River.
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It is not clear whether the new risk analysis is improving award decisions
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Business Oregon can further improve the SRF selection process

Disclose risks more thoroughly

Document and consider project referral sources

Include other state incentives in return calculations
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Business Oregon needs to clarify procedures for 
changing SRF loan terms
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Recommendations
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Objectives, Scope and Methodology

Photos used in this report were
obtained from the Business
Oregon website, unless noted
otherwise.
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December 14, 2016 

Mary Wenger, Interim Director 
Oregon Audits Division 
255 Capital St. NE, #500 
Salem, OR  97310 
 
RE: Recommendations for Improved Evaluation and Transparency of Business Oregon’s Economic Development 
Incentives and Loan Programs 
 
Dear Director Wenger, 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the Secretary of State’s Performance Audit for Business Oregon’s 
Incentives and Loan programs.  I would like to acknowledge the thorough and professional work of your Audit 
Division in preparing this report. We believe our agency’s incentives and loan programs are important tools that 
improve the competitiveness of Oregon businesses and contribute to state economic prosperity in both rural and 
urban communities.  We agree with the audit findings that indicate Business Oregon incentives and loan programs 
have had positive results in the form of job creation and increased income tax payments to the state.  As such, we 
welcome your assessment and feedback as a means to help us improve the services we provide to Oregonians.   
 
Business Oregon’s new leadership team recently launched a comprehensive strategic planning process to identify 
agency priorities and improve implementation of programs and services.  Our agency has a reputation for—and a 
strong track record of—making sure our programs add value and generate positive economic results for Oregon.  
The Secretary of State Audit Division’s assessment and recommendations are valuable input as we work to 
continuously improve service delivery and communicate results to policy makers and the public. 
 
Below you will find Business Oregon’s response to specific audit recommendations. While the findings presented 
in this report are not limited to Business Oregon, we recognize the leadership role we play to inform economic 
development policy and program implementation throughout the state.  We also agree that it is important to 
continue to seek opportunities to improve performance tracking, transparency, and communication across the 
board so we can collectively invest Oregon’s limited resources wisely.   
 
The report identifies some opportunities for improvement that are beyond Business Oregon’s existing Legislative 
mandate or current ability to influence.  Therefore, our planned actions must necessarily prioritize those 
recommendations that reside most closely within our control.  However, we are pleased to contribute to any and all 
efforts that policy makers, as well as our state and local partners, engage in to evaluate and implement those 
recommendations that exceed our current scope of direct responsibility. 
 
Business Oregon generally agrees with the audit recommendations. Any specific concerns we have identified are 
included in our responses below.   
 
To improve evaluation of business incentives and loans, the report recommends that Business Oregon: 

Identify key metrics and targets for evaluating program-level outcomes of 
economic development incentives and loans.  Ensure metrics and targets align 
with agency’s mission and its “Grow Our Own” strategy.
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Use metrics to regularly evaluate and communicate incentive and loan 
performance to policy makers and the public. Recommend improvements to 
incentive programs to Business Oregon’s commission and the Legislature as 
needed.  
 

Business Oregon’s ongoing strategic planning process is focused on: 1) establishing agency mission, vision, and 
values; 2) developing a five-year strategic implementation plan with clear goals, objectives, and priorities; and 3) 
identifying success metrics.  As a final outcome of our strategic planning process, we expect to more fully 
articulate action plans that include robust program-level targets and goals (such as the usage of our programs by 
rural communities and underserved populations) that we can share with our stakeholders.   
 
Business Oregon employs a thorough underwriting process that ensures we make good, defensible loan and 
incentive awards.  We also worked closely with the Legislative Fiscal Office, the DAS Office of Transparency, and 
the Oregon Business Development Commission to identify and monitor Key Performance Measures, division/team 
performance targets and outcomes, and dashboard metrics focused on the overall health of and return on 
investment from Business Oregon’s programs.  As stated in the audit report, we are in compliance with all 
statutory reporting requirements, and routinely provide a wide array of reports, data, and testimony to Legislators 
to inform economic policy discussions.    
 
The audit report primarily focuses  on the impact Business Oregon incentives and loan programs have on job 
creation and income tax generation..  As stated in the report, “Business Oregon’s programs helped add new jobs for 
Oregonians, and workers filling those jobs generated positive returns to the state through their income tax 
payments.” While these are important measures and outcomes, we disagree in part that all of Business Oregon’s 
incentives and loan programs are measured exclusively by these factors.  We agree with the audit findings that we 
could do a better job of publicly providing and communicating program-level data and information; therefore, we 
commit to updating our web site to more clearly explain the purpose and result each program is designed to 
achieve and include relevant program-level results.  As a first step toward this goal, we worked with the DAS Office 
of Transparency in October to create a web link on their page to our agency-specific outcome measures, as well as 
a reciprocal web link on Business Oregon’s page back to the transparency page.  This allows us to own and actively 
manage our datasets, upload timely relevant data, and it ultimately provides us more flexibility in data reporting 
than the previous transparency templates allowed.   
 

Work with the Legislature and the Legislative Revenue Office to require a sunset 
review of all tax expenditures.  
Work with county tax assessors and Department of Revenue to: 

Ensure enterprise zone reports are complete and accurate. 
Gather and report job and wage data for long-term rural enterprise 
zones. 

 
While Business Oregon has a history of contributing to past evaluations of enterprise zones and sunset reviews of 
tax expenditures, and is pleased to participate in any future reviews, we are likely not in the best position to solely 
lead this effort.  The Legislative Revenue Office, the Department of Revenue, and locally elected tax assessors 
share responsibility, have better access to data, and are staffed to implement these specific recommendations. 
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To improve transparency of business incentives and loans, the report recommends that Business Oregon: 

Report awards and outcomes for SRF, BEP and Business Finance program loans. 
Work with state agencies and the counties to improve disclosure of recipient-
level data for economic development loan and tax incentives, including both 
cost and outcome information. 

 
We concur with the finding that “Oregon has substantially improved its reporting of economic development 
awards to individual businesses, putting it near the top in various state rankings and improving public 
accountability.” We also agree that there is room for improvement.   
 
For SRF, BEP, and Business Finance loans, we commit to exploring ways to balance the public’s right to know with 
individual businesses’ rights to privacy within the constraints of Oregon’s confidentiality laws.  It should be noted, 
however, that in the past this has proven difficult given that businesses are often reluctant to make their financial 
(wage and jobs) information and tax records public, fearing that it will create a competitive disadvantage for them.  
As suggested in the audit report, other states could provide a blueprint for how we approach this issue.  We are 
committed to adopting and implementing best practices whenever possible.  
 
(As an aside, the report correctly notes that the Attorney General ordered us to release information on the Strategic 
Investment Program; however, it doesn’t make clear that the information for that program is self-reported data 
versus legally protected information such as the information included in SRF, BEP, and Business Finance loans.) 
 

Work with other agencies and the Legislature to address disclosure limitations 
due to confidentiality rules and laws.  

 
Business Oregon is ready and willing to engage in this discussion if and when the Legislature chooses to pursue it. 
 
To improve selection procedures for Strategic Reserve Fund (SRF) awards, the report recommends that Business 
Oregon:  

Continue to evaluate the selection process to identify risks and determine if 
controls are working as intended. 
Document and directly address why a SRF project investment is still warranted 
when the selection process identifies significant risks. 
Disclose risks identified by Business Finance reviews more completely to the 
Governor in the SRF memo. 
Document SRF project referral sources and consider their potential impact on 
the selection decision. 
Complete the improved SRF selection process before the business begins 
activities funded by the SRF award. 
Include other state investments when determining state investment returns. 

 
We generally concur, and have already made significant progress toward implementing most of the audit report’s 
recommendations.  In 2015, Business Oregon requested that Talbot, Korvola & Warwick, LLP (TKW)—the firm 
Business Oregon contracts with to conduct internal audits—perform a review of the agency’s Strategic Reserve 
Fund processes and procedures.  We specifically asked for recommendations for improving our internal control 
methodology.   
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TKW issued their report in December 2015, and as a result, Business Oregon rotated one of its senior Economic 
Strategies and Policy staff to this project with the goal of implementing SRF process improvements.  To date, the 
agency has developed a streamlined work flow process that will decrease decision making time and require either 
Business Finance’s endorsement of the project or its recommendations for contract modifications to mitigate the 
agency’s risk.  The revised work flow will be fully implemented beginning in January, 2017. 
 
The last two recommendations on the list are the most difficult to implement, but we commit to exploring 
improvements.  While Business Oregon consistently requires that recipients of SRF awards have a fully executed 
contract before beginning work on any project component that we are funding in order to receive payment, we do 
not have the ability to direct businesses to delay all elements of their projects (especially when other partners or 
the business itself is funding other discrete parts or phases of the project.) In a similar vein, we do note other state 
investments into large-scale business projects in our loan and incentive documentation, but we cannot always 
control the timing or amounts of other public investments when they are directed by other agencies, federal 
grants, local governments, or state tax law.  
 
To improve modification procedures for Strategic Reserve Fund loans, the report recommends that Business 
Oregon:  

Develop policies and procedures for changing loan terms and ensure these policies and procedures 
are consistent with state laws and rules. 
Track loan modifications in the agency’s project database. 

We generally agree with the recommendation to better define contract amendment conditions and terms.  As a 
direct result of the SRF review findings we requested from TKW, we are in the process of: 1) defining the conditions 
under which we will offer contract amendments; 2) outlining a menu of contracting options and terms; and 3) 
establishing contract follow up procedures to ensure that businesses are on track with their job creation and other 
goals.  And, while we would value the ability to track loan modification terms in our database, the information 
technology system (Portfol) that we currently use does not have this capacity.  It would require a significant 
financial investment to make these programming changes.  We commit to exploring alternative options, but in the 
meantime we will continue to keep complete documentation in our hard-copy files. 

 
Conclusion 
Thank you for the opportunity to work together to identify ways we can be a more effective and transparent 
economic development agency. We appreciate the thoroughness and professionalism that the audit team 
demonstrated throughout the review.  We are committed to taking the feedback that was provided seriously and 
will continue to seek ways to improve as we provide critical services to Oregon businesses.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Chris Harder 
Director 



About the Secretary of State Audits Division

Audit Team

sos.oregon.gov/audits


